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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, December 22, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Barbara Habeeb



Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President (7:25 p.m.)


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Wendy Wiebalk, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


In the absence of Council President Stabile, Council Vice President Giordano took the chair.


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hitchcock.


Council Vice President Giordano read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 17, 2008 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  No comments.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Housing Element and Fair Share Plan – Art Bernard, COAH Housing Consultant, Bernard & Nebenzahl, L.L.C. -  J.G.A.  Mayor Allen introduced Mr. Bernard, saying that he is a licensed professional planner previously employed by the Borough on matters of affordable housing.  He wrote the COAH (Council on Affordable Housing) rules of 1987 and 1994.  


He urged the Council to adopt a housing element endorsed last week by the Planning Board to be filed with COAH before the December 31st deadline.  It was to obtain protection from a potential Builders’ Remedy lawsuit.  In 1985, the State Legislature created the Housing Act which established COAH.  Most communities adopt a housing element which they file with COAH.


Mr. Bernard hoped that the Council would endorse the housing element, and petition COAH for substantive certification with a resolution.  The Planning Board did what they had to do, and to be effective, the Planning Board’s finding has to be endorsed by the Governing Body and sent down to Trenton along with the petition for certification.  


The housing obligation has three parts.

There is the COAH estimation of sub-standard units defined by the Court which COAH terms “The Rehab Share.”  The cost of that program is typically $20,000.00 per unit, and needs to be funded in a 10-year period.  COAH has estimated that the Borough has 282 sub-standard units occupied by low-to-moderate income households – an extraordinarily expensive rehab program.  The firm is recommending that the Borough ask for a waiver and has tried to come up with a reasonable figure that could be invested in the program each year to do what it can. 

The Borough had an ‘87-’99 housing obligation and COAH adopted rules in 2004 that have since been overturned.  COAH lowered that obligation to zero.  They have come up with a housing obligation that extends out to 2018, and that figure is 36 units.  There are also formulae for addressing the obligation where at least 25% of the 36 units have to be rentals.  If there are additional rentals in the mix, the town will get extra credit.  The legislature, earlier in 2008, changed the law to require 13% to be affordable to households earning less than 30% of median income.

COAH has called for units to have a deed restriction establishing maximum sales prices, guidelines for maximum sales prices and requirements that they be sold to low-to-moderate income households.  Deed restrictions will need to extend to 2018.  The Chatham Row restrictions will expire too early to qualify.   Mr. Bernard recommended that the Borough get involved in transactions between 2015 and 2017 to assure that the controls on affordability are extended through indexed sales prices.

There are four group homes in town with eighteen bedrooms, all of which can qualify for potential credit along with the Friends of the Carpenter unit.  They can become an important part of the 36-unit requirement.  However, they do not address the needs for rentals or for very low income housing units.   The Villa Maria site could help address the Borough’s remaining housing obligation, helping with the need for age-restricted affordables and the need for family rentals and very low income rentals. 

The Municipal Land Use Law does not allow zoning for rental housing.  It has provisions for types of housing but not for rental housing.  It calls for negotiation between the Borough and the Villa Maria site’s owners to build an age-restricted community of approximately 225 units with approximately 20% of them qualified as affordable.  The non age-restricted affordables would perhaps be built on a subdivided parcel at the main site or on another site that the town and the owners would find agreeable.  Mr.  Bernard suggested that the Borough seek a waiver to bite off what the town cannot do.  The 36-unit new construction obligation is potentially addressed through Chatham Row with thirteen units and further, through group homes.   There will remain further obligations in town that may be addressed elsewhere, such as at the Villa Maria site.  Hopefully, the Council will be able to endorse what the Planning Board already adopted.  

Mrs. Forbes commented that the COAH figures were based on projected growth.  She asked what would happen if we do not grow.   Mr. Bernard said that COAH is using projections as ordered by an appellate court.  It is called “growth sharing.”  As communities grow, they provide affordable housing.  Communities are expected to make it happen through 2018.  Mrs. Forbes proposed that a home were bought at its affordable price and the owners get lucky.  Their incomes improve, but they still own the property.  Do they remain on the rolls, and what is the impact if they die and a well-off heir inherits it, what is the result?

Mr. Bernard admitted that once an individual buys the affordable, they are not required to sell it if they wind up in better financial straits.  Many affordable units will be age restricted.  By definition, their owners are not likely to see their income pictures dramatically improve.

The Council Vice President noted that Council President Stabile had arrived at 7:25 p.m., and asked that Mr. Giordano remain in the chair until this meeting is concluded.    

Mr. Hitchcock said that he was very impressed by the weight of the document and the statistics.  He asked if the expenses depicted by Mr. Bernard would have to be budgeted for in the future.  

Mr. Bernard replied that the $20,000 per unit would amount to $5.6 million.  Mr. Hitchcock inquired after data included in Mr. Bernard’s report referencing the age of the housing stock and overcrowded rentals in the Borough.  He said that most of the housing stock was built in the 1940s.  The “overcrowded” terminology echoes the census which defines it as more than one person per room.   Relatively speaking, North Plainfield has a higher percentage of units falling under the overcrowded label compared to the rest of Somerset County.  Just because a unit is overcrowded, he said, does not mean that it is substandard.  They are using a census indicator as a surrogate for the physical condition of the unit.  He admitted that the formal survey involved was time-consuming, and that he would prefer that the Borough first applies for the waiver.  

Mr. Hitchcock asked if work done with Friends of the Carpenter provided credit until now would credit the 36-unit figure.  Referencing Chatham Row and the Friends, Mr. Bernard replied that there would be credit if the units turned over before 2015.  He recommended that the Borough intercede in future transactions, and extend the controls on affordability as a condition of sale.  Group homes, he said, will have to fill out a survey form so that COAH can determine that their bedrooms qualify for credit.  

Mr. Righetti asked how much credit could be obtained from a waiver, and Mr. Bernard replied that 282 units is probably around $5.6 million.  He said that it would be more reasonable for the Borough to come up with $60,000 a year which would be about three units, or about $600,000 over ten years, as opposed to $5.6 or 6.0 million.


Mr. Giordano acknowledged the resolution, saying that it would be put to the vote on tonight’s consent agenda.  Mr. Bernard hoped that it would work out for the town.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  No comments.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes said that the schools have an active arts program and lauded a recent play offered at West End School.  


Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Stabile and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 7:42 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

12/22/08


